
January 15, 2025 

 

Dear Legislator: 

 

We, the below signed shelter and service providers, advocates, and municipalities from across Vermont, 

urge you to support the recommendations submitted today to the legislature by the General Assistance 

Emergency Housing Task Force. These recommendations, if implemented, would substantially reduce the 

unconscionable harms that unhoused Vermonters face every day because of our state’s lack of sufficient 

emergency shelter and supports.  

 

The General Assistance Emergency Housing Task Force, which included 13 members representing people 

with lived experience of homelessness, Vermont’s affordable housing, shelter, mental health, and service 

provider communities, municipalities, and Governor Scott’s administration, was charged with providing 

the legislature with recommendations around 12 charges. The Task Force’s report, submitted today to 

the legislature, provided detailed recommendations for these charges, including: 

 

●​ Ensuring maximum days of eligibility for the General Assistance Emergency Housing program is 

determined by the actual length of time it takes unhoused Vermonters on average to obtain 

housing.  

●​ Ensuring that state agencies fully participate in coordinated entry, which serves as Vermont’s 

homelessness response system.  

●​ Ensuring that eligibility for the General Assistance Emergency Housing program is relaxed during 

cold weather months to ensure unsheltered Vermonters do not die from exposure. 

●​ Ensuring that there is consistent capital available to fund affordable housing projects, which 

serve as the true solution to Vermont’s homelessness crisis. 

●​ Ensuring an expedited and consolidated appeal review for development projects that meet a 

threshold for affordability.  

●​ Removing zoning hurdles that may reduce the number of shelter and/or permanent supportive 

housing units that could be created through hotel or motel conversions.   

The urgency of these recommendations cannot be overstated. Vermont’s homelessness crisis surpassed 

another record last year. According to the most recent Point in Time Count (2024), there were 3,458 

unhoused Vermonters in a single night, including 737 children and 646 Vermonters 55 years old or older.1 

This number represents a five percent increase over Vermont’s previous record year in 2023.2 To make 

matters worse, Black Vermonters are 5.6 times more likely than white Vermonters to be unhoused this 

2 HHAV, et. al., 2024 Vermont’s Annual Point-in-Time Count, June 2024, available at 
https://helpingtohousevt.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-PIT-Report-final.pdf. 

1 HHAV, et. al., 2024 Vermont’s Annual Point-in-Time Count, June 2024, available at 
https://helpingtohousevt.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-PIT-Report-final.pdf. 
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year.3 And, Vermont’s PIT count numbers are an undercount, as it reflects only the people who engaged 

with our state’s dedicated and perpetually under-resourced shelter and service providers on the PIT 

count day.  

 

Despite the record high number of unhoused Vermonters, our state does not have an adequate plan to 

ensure shelter for those in need. For example, Vermont’s current statewide shelter capacity is 585 

households, and all are full.4 The 1,175 households currently sheltered through the GA Program are in 

addition to the state’s 585 household shelter capacity.5 Even combined, these numbers do not come 

close to meeting the need found during the 2024 Point in Time Count.  

 

To make matters worse, without legislative action, hundreds of additional households will lose their 

access to the GA Program on April 1 when the emergency winter housing protections expire. According 

to the most recent Department for Children and Families Housing Report, this would include 590 adults 

and 160 children.6 This looming additional humanitarian crisis is the result of legislation passed last year 

that set a maximum number of annual days (80 days) that eligible households7 could receive emergency 

housing in a hotel or motel under the General Assistance Emergency Housing Program8 and a maximum 

number of hotel and motel rooms available between September 15, 2024 and November 30, 2024 and 

between April 1, 2025 and June 30, 2025.9  

 

9 Act 113, Sec. E.32, (b)(1). 

8 Act 113, Sec. E.32, (b)(2). 

7 Eligibility is limited to: (1) is 65 years of age or older; (2) has a disability that can be documented by: (A) receipt of 
Supplemental Security Income or Social Security Disability Insurance; or (B) a form developed by the Department as 
a means of documenting a qualifying disability or health condition that requires: (i) the applicant’s name, date of 
birth, and the last four digits of the applicant’s Social Security number or other identifying number; (ii) a 
description of the applicant’s disability or health condition; (iii) a description of the risk posed to the applicant’s 
health, safety, or welfare if temporary emergency housing is not authorized pursuant to this section; and (iv) a 
certification of a health care provider, as defined in 18 V.S.A. § 9481, that includes the provider’s credentials, 
credential number, address, and phone number; (3) is a child 19 years of age or under; (4) is pregnant; (5) has 
experienced the death of a spouse, domestic partner, or minor child that caused the household to lose its housing; 
(6) has experienced a natural disaster, such as a flood, fire, or hurricane; (7) is under a court-ordered eviction or 
constructive eviction due to circumstances over which the household has no control; or (8) is experiencing 
domestic violence, dating violence, sexual assault, stalking, human trafficking, hate violence, or other dangerous or 
life threatening conditions that relate to violence against the individual or a household member that caused the 
household to lose its housing. 

6 Vermont Dept. of Children and Families, December 31st Housing Report, p. 7, Jan. 2, 2025, available at 
https://legislature.vermont.gov/assets/Legislative-Reports/Act-113-Monthly-Housing-Reporting-12.31.2024.pdf. 

5 GA Emergency Housing Program as of January 6, 2025, available at 
https://dcf.vermont.gov/Addressing-and-Preventing-Unsheltered-Homelessness.  

4 Because Vermont is a shelter first state, these 585 beds are all filled before someone is offered General Assistance 
Emergency Housing. See., Vermont Dept. of Children and Families, December 31st Housing Report, p. 15, Jan. 2, 
2025, available at 
https://legislature.vermont.gov/assets/Legislative-Reports/Act-113-Monthly-Housing-Reporting-12.31.2024.pdf.  

3 There were 2,904 white people unhoused and 254 Black people unhoused. The total state population (according 
to U.S. Census) for White people is 577,751 and is 9,034 for Black people. The ratio for white is 1 in 198.95 people 
and Black is 1 in 35.56 people. See, HHAV, et. al., 2024 Vermont’s Annual Point-in-Time Count, June 2024, available 
at https://helpingtohousevt.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/06/2024-PIT-Report-final.pdf. 
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As this data clearly shows, Vermont’s shelter and service system is beyond capacity. As providers, we 

continue to be at the point of triaging cases to focus on keeping people literally alive. This is a 

humanitarian crisis and requires immediate action by the state. As a legislator, we urge you to strongly 

support the General Assistance Emergency Housing Task Force recommendations, which will ensure that 

Vermont has a plan for addressing and solving Vermont’s homelessness crisis.   

Thank you for your consideration of our urgent request. 

Sincerely, 

 

John T. Mandeville 

Executive Director 

Central Vermont Council on Aging 

Barre, VT 

 

Roxanne M. Carelli 

Executive Director of Organizational  

Development and Shelter Services 

Bennington County Coalition for the Homeless 

Bennington, VT 

 

Susan Whitmore 

Executive Director 

John Graham Housing & Services 

Chair 

Addison County Housing Coalition 

Vergennes, VT 

 

Lee Trapeni 

Executive Director 

Springfield Supported Housing 

Springfield, VT 

 

Michael Redmond 

Executive Director 

Upper Valley Haven 

Hartford, VT 

 

Kim Anetsberger 

Executive Director 

Lamoille Community House 

Hyde Park, VT 

 

Sarah Jackson 

Executive Director 

Vital Communities 

White River Junction, VT 

 

Michael Monte 

CEO 

Champlain Housing Trust 

Burlington, VT 

 

Heidi Lacey 

Executive Director 

Charter House Coalition​
Middlebury, VT 

 

Sherry Marcelino 

Community Support Manager  

Lamoille County Mental Health Services 

Morrisville, VT  

 

Mark Demers 

Associate Director 

Addison Community Action  / CVOEO 

Middlebury, VT 

 

Molly Dugan 

Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives 

Cathedral Square 

South Burlington, VT 

 

Mayor Mulvaney-Stanak 

City of Burlington 
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Jesse Bridges 

CEO 

United Way of Northwest Vermont 

South Burlington, VT  

 

Carol Lang-Godin 

Executive Director 

Lamoille Family Center 

Morrisville, VT 

 

Dave McAllister 

Executive Director 

Laraway Youth & Family Services 

Johnson, VT 

 

Magdalene Miller 

Program Director 

Recuperative Care Program 

Morrisville, VT   

 

Erhard Mahnke 

Retired, Housing Policy Advisor & Outreach 

Representative 

Office of Sen. Bernie Sanders 

Former Coordinator 

Vermont Affordable Housing Coalition 

 

Ken Russell 

Executive Director 

Another Way, Inc. 

Co-Chair, Washington County Housing Coalition 

Montpelier, VT 

 

Simone Rueschemeyer 

Executive Director 

Vermont Care Partners: Vermont Council of 

Developmental and Mental Health Services 

Montpelier, VT 

 

Claire Kendall 

Co Director  

Family Center of Washington County 

Denise Main 

Executive Director  

Sunrise Family Resource Center 

Bennington, VT 

  

Helena D. Van Voorst 

Executive Director 

United Way of Addison County  

Middlebury, VT  

 

Jenna O’Farrell 

Executive Director 

Northeast Kingdom Community Action  

St. Johnsbury/Newport, VT 

 

Patrick Shattuck 

Executive Director 

RuralEdge 

St. Johnsbury, VT 

 

Libby Bennett 

Executive Director 

Groundworks Collaborative 

Brattleboro, VT 

 

Brenda Siegel 

Executive Director 

End Homelessness Vermont 

Statewide 

 

Shannon Carchidi 

Executive Director 

North Central Vermont Recovery Center 

Morrisville, VT 

 

Lindsay Mesa  

Assistant Director 

Pathways Vermont 

 

Tess Taylor 

Homelessness and Housing Liaison 

City of Barre 
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Becky Gonyea 

Executive Director 

Clarina Howard Nichols Center 

Morrisville, VT 

 

Heather Hobart 

Executive Director 

Lamoille Restorative Center 

Hyde Park, VT 

 

Nicole Sener 

Executive Director 

Milton Family Community Center 

 

Mark Flynn  

Trustee 

Stand w/ the Poor 

 

Sarah Carpenter 

Burlington City Councilor 

Retired, Executive Director VHFA 

Burlington, VT 

 

Frank Knaack 

Executive Director 

Housing and Homelessness Alliance of Vermont 

Statewide 

 

Mayor Lott 

City of Winooski 

 

Alison Calderara/Sarah McMullen 

Co-Interim Executive Directors 

Capstone Community Action 

Washington, Lamoille and Orange Counties 

 

Kara Casey 

Director of Economic Empowerment 

Vermont Network Against Domestic and Sexual 

Violence 

 

Anne Ward​
Executive Director​
Mosaic Vermont, Inc.​
Washington County 

 

Kevin L. Loso 

CEO 

Rutland Housing Authority 

Housing Initiatives Inc. 

 

Will Belongia 

Executive Director 

Vermont Community Loan Fund 

 

Melissa Battah 

Executive Director 

Vermont Interfaith Action 

 

Christine Hazzard 

Executive Director 

Brattleboro Housing Authority d/b/a  

Brattleboro Housing Partnerships  

 

Zack Hughes, Sophie Lewis, and Victoria Rhodin  

Co-Chair & Members  

Montpelier Homelessness Task Force 

 

Elizabeth Bridgewater 

Executive Director 

Windham & Windsor Housing Trust 

Brattleboro, VT 

 

Mark Redmond 

Executive Director 

Spectrum Youth & Family Services 

 

Casey Winterson 

Director of Economic and Community Services 

Northeast Kingdom Community Action 
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Mx. Big Hartman, Esq. (they/them) 

Executive Director & General Counsel 

Vermont Human Rights Commission 

 

Ann Cousins 

Chair, Social Justice Committee 

Vermont Sisters of Mercy and Mercy Associates 

 

Kathy Tyrrell Luce 

Executive Vice President/Partner 

Maloney Properties, Inc.  

 

Angela Harbin 

Executive Director 

Downstreet Housing and Community 

Development 

 

Holly Rossi 

Assistant House Director 

Burlington Dismas House 

Transitional Housing 

 

Andrew Winter 

Executive Director 

Twin Pines Housing 

 

Peter Elwell 

Chair, Groundworks Collaborative & Secretary, 

Housing and Homelessness Alliance of Vermont 

Brattleboro, VT 

 

Liz Nickerson 

Nickerson Development Services, Inc. 

Woodstock 

 

Ornella Matta-Figueroa​  

Advocacy and Community Engagement Director 

Land Access and Opportunity Board 

Greensboro, VT 

6 
 


